S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 13th June 2023 

In the Parish Office Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
Mr Jordan welcomed everyone to the new Meeting Room and explained that Mrs Cornwell would go through a small item of Housekeeping.
Fire Evacuation Procedure: Mrs Cornwell explained that in the event of a fire, everyone must leave the building immediately via the Fire Exits as indicated. 

1. PRESENT: Mr I Jordan, Mr D Price, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr A Evans, Mr P Bland, Mrs D Gotts, Mr S Wells, Mr M Narborough, Mrs M Albinson, Mr S Scales, Mrs T Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 

APOLOGIES: Mrs T Banks
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 9th May 2023, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Wells with one abstention, all other members were in favour, and they were signed by the Chairman. 
3.  DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – None
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Bland: See attached Report.

Mr Bland stated that being elected as a new Borough Councillor and Deputy Mayor, it has been a very busy time with various training courses and additional engagements.
He said that following the Grand Opening of the Parish Office Meeting Room on Thursday 8th June, he had spoken to the Mayoress, Mrs Wilkinson, and the Leader of the Borough Council, Cllr Terry Parish who had both said that the event had been wonderful and that we operate a very well-run Parish Council.

Mr Bland added that we should all be proud of the Meeting Room, which is an asset to the Village.

Mr Jordan said that hopefully an article regarding the Meeting Room Grand Opening will be in “Your Local Paper” on Friday.

-33-

He added that the total cost of the extension work amounted to approximately £170,000 including VAT – funding for which has come from money already set aside for the project and Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) funding from approved housing developments within the Parish.

The total cost includes everything down to the furniture and fittings.

County Councillor Report:  Mr Jordan confirmed that County Councillor Daubney’s funeral will take place at King’s Lynn Minster on Monday 19th June 2023, at 12.00pm
6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets  

Mr Narborough confirmed that a meeting had been held on 7th June 2023, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members. 

Mr Narborough was pleased to report that he had been elected once again as Chairman of the Assets Committee and thanked members for voting for him.

Allotments - Fencing: Mr Narborough explained that he had met Mr Foreman at the Allotments on Saturday to look at the work which needs doing with the fence, a quote for the work is to follow.  
Burning / Bonfires: Mr Narborough explained that following the March Parish Council meeting, members of the Assets Committee had discussed the matter of burning at the Allotments. 

It was confirmed that the Parish Council does not allow Bonfires at the Grimston Road Allotments between 1st March and 30th September, and any Tenant not adhering to the rules regarding Bonfires will be sent a Warning Letter stating that failure to comply with the rules will result in the termination of their Tenancy Agreement.

With all members happy with the rules already in place, Mr Narborough proposed that the Rules regarding burning, and bonfires should remain as they are, this was seconded by Mr Jordan with one abstention, all other members were in favour.
Large Oak Tree overhanging Plot 1:  Mr Wells enquired about the large Oak Tree overhanging Plot 1 and asked if the situation has now been resolved.
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It was said that several emails have been sent to the adjacent property owner, informing him that the tree is hanging low into Plot 1 and has a dangerous dead broken branch hanging within it, however, no recent reply has been received.
Mr Jordan suggested that the resident should be given two weeks to carry out the necessary work and should he fail to do so, the Parish Council will organise for the work to be carried out and for the bill to be sent to him.

Comment was made that another large Oak Tree is growing in the verge along Grimston Road, this is overhanging the road and has BT and Electricity cables running through it.

(Clerk’s Note:  After investigation it has been confirmed that the electric cables in the area are all underground, so it is only BT cables touching the tree, following a site visit by BT, they have confirmed that they are aware and are not concerned by the situation).
Village Hall - Quote for Ceiling Decoration:  Mrs Cornwell explained that this matter had arisen following the Structural Survey, it was said that several cracks had been found in the walls, ceiling, and coving. In addition to this, when the new lights were installed, the ceiling was never decorated and needs doing.

It was explained that a quote for the work had been obtained from Mark J Higby Limited to redecorate the ceiling and coving, to prepare and make good and apply two coats of emulsion at a cost of £925.00.

With all members happy, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council ask Mark J Higby Limited to carry out the work, this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.
Quote for Fire & Intruder Alarm: It was explained that the issue with the Village Hall Alarm System had first come about just after Lockdown when it had been found that whilst the system works well the majority of the time, there are intermittent faults and problems.

Due to the recent cost of the Parish Office Extension, the Parish Council does not have sufficient funds available to spend on a replacement system, however, it was agreed that once the new round of Borough Council CIL funding is released on 1st July 2023, this may be a suitable project to apply for funding. (A quote for the cost to supply, install, test and commission a new Fire Alarm has been received from AMR Fire and Security Limited for £5,837.79+VAT and the New Intruder Alarm at a cost of £840.84+VAT).  Total to apply for Borough Council CIL Grant is £6,678.63.
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After discussion, Mr Hofmeister proposed that subject to CIL Funding the Parish Council should replace the Alarm system, otherwise funding for it should be included within the 2024/2025 Budget, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
Mrs Cornwell explained that following the Assets Committee meeting it had been found that the Parish Council is on a rolling contract with AMR Fire and Security Limited, which allows us to obtain additional quotes. Quotes have subsequently been requested from CTS Security and Kings Lynn Fire and Security Systems.

Parish Office - Hire Fees:  Mr Narborough confirmed that members of the Assets Committee had discussed the Parish Office Meeting Room Hire Fees and felt that these should be increased from £14.00 to £15.00 per hour.

With all members happy, Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council increases the Hire Fees of the Parish Office Meeting Room from £14.00 to £15.00 per hour with immediate effect, this was seconded by Mr Scales, with all members in favour.

The Green and Open Spaces - Tree Planting at the 9-acre Field:  Mr Narborough explained that members of the Assets Committee had discussed a suggestion raised by Mrs Banks and Mr Richard High from the Priory Rotary about planting some additional trees at the 9-acre Field.

It was said that following the success of the previous tree planting project in Autumn 2022, it was felt that some additional trees could be planted in the unused South/East corner of the field.

A plan had been circulated of the site indicating the proposal to plant an additional eight trees, it was confirmed that these would be native trees, (preferably the same as those already planted) and would be planted at no cost to the Parish Council.

Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council allows the Priory Rotary to plant some additional trees in the South/East corner of the 9-acre field, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.

Potholes at Pond Entrance: Mr Narborough confirmed that a small Pothole which had appeared on the road across the Green has been repaired by some Tarmac workmen carrying out a job locally.

In addition, he hopes to meet Mr Hofmeister on Thursday with a view to putting some tarmac at the Pond entrance which will hopefully alleviate the problem there.  
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Cemetery - Water Butts: Mrs Cornwell wished to thank Mr Hofmeister for kindly installing the two new Water Butts in the Cemetery, she said that Mr Hofmeister does a number of bits and bobs for the Parish and in St Mary’s Churchyard, which she is grateful for.
Members agreed and thanked Mr Hofmeister for carrying out the work.
Finance
Mr Jordan confirmed that the next Finance Committee Meeting is scheduled for 5th July when the First Quarter Finances will be looked at.

He explained that since being elected as Chairman of the Parish Council he has decided to relinquish the Finance Chairman role, anyone interested in taking this on should let Mrs Cornwell know.

Mr Narborough thanked Mr Jordan for carrying out a good job managing the Parish Council Finances.
Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
Mr Jordan looked at the Bank Statements for May 2023, the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether corresponded with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Jordan was happy that everything balanced, he and Mr Price, initialled the Bank Statements. 
Planning  

Planning Reports:  Mr Bland explained that all members had been provided with a copy of the recent Planning Reports with details of the various Applications and Decisions. He stated that Planning Applications continue to be dealt with by the Planning Committee via Email, unless a full meeting is called to allow members of the Public to attend.

22/01310/RMM: Mr Bland spoke regarding the Reserved Matters Application for Knight’s Hill and confirmed that there is no date yet set for this to be discussed by the Borough Council’s Planning Committee.
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He stated that when the matter is discussed, Mr Jordan will speak on behalf of South Wootton Parish Council, Mr Goddard will speak on behalf of Castle Rising, and he and Borough Cllr Coates will speak on behalf of The Wootton’s, with Paul Croker speaking on behalf of the Woottons overall, each of which will have their own points to talk about.
Mr Bland confirmed that the development has already been granted Planning Permission, however, we are trying to make the best of the situation.

To Elect a Chairman of the Planning Committee for the Ensuing Year: Mrs Cornwell asked members for nominations for a Chairman of the Planning Committee for the ensuing year. Mr Jordan proposed that Mr Paul Bland continue in his role as Chairman of the Planning Committee, this was seconded by Mr Scales, there being no other nominations this was unanimously agreed.  

Mr Bland thanked members for electing him as the Chairman of the Planning Committee.

Highways – Edward Benefer Way:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the current roadworks taking place at Edward Benefer Way, he said that the situation is a mess and a disgrace, he felt that Anglian Water needed to be told of the situation.

Parking on Common Lane:  Mr Wells reported that just recently a work van and trailer have been parked on Common Lane.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the vehicle belongs to a workman laying a brick weave drive at a property on Nursery Lane.

It is thought that it will be gone once the work is complete.
Policy   No Report
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – No report.
Mr Wells stated that he is still making enquiries into becoming the Infant School representative. 
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Junior School: - Mr Scales read out his report as follows.

The school had an OSTED inspection on the 11th/12th May, this was also the week of the SATs tests. The school has been given a GOOD rating. If anybody wishes to read it, it should be on their website from tomorrow. 
As co-chairs of the governing board both myself and Aruna Patel were interviewed by the inspector. I am so pleased for all the staff and governors of the school.
Year 6 have finished their SATs tests and thinking about their move to secondary school, they are going to Norfolk Lakes for the weekend next month, other trips have been arranged for other year groups.
On May 10th, Mr Scales stated that he visited the school and gave a short presentation followed by a Q&A session regarding the role of the Parish Council in the community to pupils in Year 5. They are studying the local community as part of their Geography syllabus. He said that he was impressed by their local knowledge and questions. He was asked about why so many trees had to be cut down to build houses, concerns about overcrowding and pollution from increased car numbers.
Next Wednesday evening the parents of the new Year 3 intake will be welcomed, they will have the opportunity to meet the teaching staff and have a look around the school.
Mr Scales said that next Thursday he will be helping to judge the Spirited Arts Festival Art competition and the following week will be Sports Day.
Pentaco the construction company building the new Doctor’s Surgery are coming in to give assembly presentations to all the pupils and Year 6 will visit the site to learn about construction and Health and Safety. This is being arranged by Pentaco in the hope that some may consider engineering as a career option.

Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts stated that no meeting had been held, however, commented that the Picnic on the Park event had taken place on Saturday 10th June. She said that the weather had been good, and it had been a busy day. £466.49 had been raised from collecting money in donation buckets, sales of bottled water and a Horse Racing game.

In addition to this, visitors had been asked to sign forms requesting that the Borough Council provide some financial support so that it can become an annual event for people to enjoy.
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South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Albinson reported that the two Flower Beds at Nursery Lane and Oak Avenue have been cleared and replanted. Two new helpers have also joined the team - Anyone interested in helping just need to get in touch.

The Flower bed on Edward Benefer Way has also been planted up.

Mrs Albinson stated that members of the SWiB Team had also attended the Picnic on the Park event, where their stall had raised around £314.00, additional plants are available for sale outside Mrs Albinson’s house, should anyone be interested in buying any. All donations would be welcome.

Mr Price spoke regarding the verge at the top of Avon Road / Rushmead Close and said that the Wildflower Bed there has large patches of grass that is uncut. It was said that SWiB need to decide whether they wish to maintain the area or not as it is currently quite untidy. 

Comment was made that the planting of small shrubs may be a better idea for the location, however, permission would need to be sought from NCC Highways before any planting takes place.

8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:
CGM Ltd
Take over by Nurture Group, New name, and livery, 

Info

operatives to remain with company.



Police

Speed checks carried out at Nursery Lane

             “

NALC Representative:  Mrs Cornwell explained that Mr Alan Evans had kindly carried out the role of our NALC Representative for a number of years, however, has now decided to stand down.
She asked members if anyone else would be interested in volunteering for the role.

After consideration, Mrs Albinson said that she would happily give it a go.

Members thanked Mrs Albinson for taking on the role.

9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list.

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No
19
ECS Computers

108604
Online backup

  
217.44

20
Sandringham Sawmill

108605
Fencing Pre-School
 
499.80

21
Mrs E Manning

108606
Internal Audit

  
150.00

22
M Brown Electrical

108607
Mtg Room Ext work
          8345.23

-40-

23
Cooper & Elms

108608
Hearing Loop

  
794.59

24
BHIB Insurance

108609
PC Insurance

          2797.92

25
AMR Electrical

108610
W/P Fuse Box

            646.14

26
K & M Lighting


108611
S/Lighting Maint 
            499.19

27
NALC



108612
Subs


            879.02

28
CGM



108613
Grass Cutting
  
          1635.48

29
ESPO



108614
VH & PO Materials
            118.31

30
Timber Services

108615
VH Fence Materials
                9.06

31
Brights



108616
VH Cleaning

            451.01

32
Total Energies Gas/Pw
108617
Electric - PO

            195.39

33
Total Energies Gas/Pw
108618
Electric – VH

            118.10

34
Total Energies Gas/Pw
108619
Electric – S/Lighting
          1777.75

35
SLCC



108620
Membership Fee
            279.00

36
TBL Blinds


108621
PO Mtg Room

            246.00

37
M Fysh


108622
PO & VH Window Clean          25.00

38
ECS Computers

108623
Email Domain renewal             25.00

39
HMRC



108624
Cont’b – May 
                        978.17

39A
Norfolk Pension Fund

BACS 25 May Cont’b  - May
                      1525.38

39B
Prudential


BACS
25 May AVC – TC –April
            180.00

39C
Mrs T Cornwell

BACS 25 May Salary & Exps May)

39D
Mrs M Kirby


BACS 25 May Salary – May)        
          2790.94

39E
S Wightman


BACS 25 May Salary– May)      

39F
D Philpot


BACS 25 May Salary – May)
                      1613.61

39G
BMAC Garden Svs

BACS 25 May – Various Jobs
            175.00

39H
J.S D’Aloia


BACS 25 May– Final Bill New Build          13,353.93

39I
Viking



BACS 25 May – Stationery/Stamps
            390.21

39J
V & J Knitwear

BACS 25 May – Refuse sacks
              66.00
Plus, Accounts received since circulated list:

40
AMR Ltd


108625
Recon Garage Alarm system 122.28

41
Fenland Leisure

108626
Birds Nest Swing balance
120.00

42
A10 Pest Control

108627
Rodent Service Allots& Pond
126.00

43
ECS Computers

108628
Online Backup


209.94

44
K & M Lighting


108629
Street Lighting Maint June
499.19

45
ESPO



108630
V Hall Gas April

202.80

46
W N Surfacing


108631
Lining Works Disabled Bays
480.00

47
Anglian Water


108632
PO Water 4/3 to 3/6

  78.54

48
Anglian Water


108633
V H Water 4/3 to 3/6
            149.18

49 
Anglian Water


108634
Allots Water 5/3 to 4/6
  28.13

50
A Larkin


108635
Allotment Refund

  15.00

Bank balances as at 31.5.2023
Community Account
      

                          14,279.91 
Business Premium Account          

                                   150,000.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                                              0.00
Total                                                                                                     £164,279.91
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There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.55pm.
10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 11th July 2023, in the Parish Office Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton.
11th July 2023                                                               

     Chairman
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